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Debbie Cragun, Chair 
Kory Luker 
Johnny Lou mis, Jr. 
Stephen Walston 

Holly Brown 
Ulises Flynn 

Grant Crowell, City Planner/Economic Development Director 
Jennifer Robison, Senior City Planner 
Natalie Hall, Emergency Program Manager 
Tiffini Shinsel, Development Coordinator 
Dan Tracer, Assistant City Engineer 
Ellen Oakman, Associate City Planner 
Todd Sheeran, City Attorney 

David Johnson 
John Burchett 
Shivam Shah 
Adam Orme 
Matt Kelly 

The meeting was held electronically via live streaming. Public comments were accepted by email 
and the U.S. Mail. Comments were also invited by Zoom or email during the meeting. All 
submitted comments were to be read and made part of the public record. 

Chair Debbie Cragun called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. The meeting was conducted 
electronically only. 

PLANNING COMMISSION BUSINESS MEETING 

1. Roll Call. 

All members of the Planning Commission were present with the exception of Holly Brown and 
Ulises Flynn, who were excused. 
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2. Training and Open and Public Meeting Laws, Staff Presenter, Todd Sheeran. 

City Attorney, Todd Sheeran, provided the training, which was facilitated by a PowerPoint 
presentation. He first reviewed the definition of "open meetings" and reported that a meeting is the 
convening of a public body to discuss public business in an open setting. Due to the COVID-1 9 
pandemic, the Utah State Legislature has allowed electronic meetings to take place without an 
"anchor location" if there is a substantial safety risk. He clarified that a meeting is not a chance 
gathering of members of the public body. A quorum must be present to conduct the business of the 
body. In the case of the Planning Commission, that is three or more members. 

Mr. Sheeran next reviewed the cautions that need to be exercised when sharing emails between 
individuals or group emails. Also, when a meeting has adjourned, it is essential that there is not a 
"meeting after the meeting." Chance meetings of members of the public body are permitted; 
however, no City business can be discussed or detennined. He noted that per the Government 
Records Access and Management Act ("ORAMA"), a legal requirement can be imposed to retrieve 
all emails, whether they are made on the City email system or private emails. He stressed that all 
City business should be conducted using City email addresses. He gave an example of citizen 
complaints regarding a school board that allegedly exchanged inappropriate emails. The exchange 
of emails can potentially constitute a violation of the Open and Public Meeting Laws and be subject 
to a ORAMA request for all of the emails that are exchanged on an issue. 

With regard to closed meetings, Mr. Sheeran stated that it would be extremely unlikely that the 
Planning Commission would have a legitimate reason to hold a closed meeting. He enumerated 
reasons for which a closed session can be held and when a closed meeting would be prohibited. A 
Closed Meeting violation constitutes a Class C Misdemeanor. A motion needs to be made to go 
into and come out of a closed meeting. A public record needs to be made of an action to go into a 
closed meeting. The subjects discussed must remain confidential. Any action taken must be part of 
the open meeting. 

Mr. Sheeran showed a video demonstrating a meeting that gets out of control due to public protests. 
The Chair and Commissioners need to decide how to handle such a situation. He showed a video 
illustrating how an out-of-control protester, or protesters, can be dealt with. If a meeting gets 
completely out of control, the Chair can end the meeting and continue the remaining agenda items 
to the next meeting so that they do not have to be renoticed. 

Mr. Sheeran next reviewed the potential for conflicts of interest that might exist among members of 
the public body or City staff. He explained that a person who has a conflict of interest must declare 
it but that person can legally still vote. He noted that it might be more ethical for the person to 
recuse himself/herself from the vote. Despite one's best efforts to avoid a conflict of interest, the 
public might have a different perception of said conflict of interest. 

Mr. Sheeran would provide the Commissioner members a sheet summarizing Robert's Rules of 
Order to help with the parliamentary process used during meetings. He explained that the Planning 
Commission is not legally obligated to follow Robert's Rules of Order; however, they are a good 
template to follow. 
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Administrative Items 

3. CONSIDERATION AND VOTE on a Proposed Site Plan Application for Covent 
Garden Consisting of 4.94 Acres located in the HC Heavy Commercial Zone at 14664 
South 855 West, Brix.ton Partners, Applicant (Application 2020-33). Staff Presenter, 
Ellen Oakman. 

Associate City Planner, Ellen Oakman, reviewed the site plan and identified the location of the 
subject property. She noted that 855 West is currently a private road, but the intent is for it to be 
dedicated as a public road to provide greater flexibility for the surrounding property. The proposed 
use of the subject property is compatible with the zoning. The site plan includes four buildings, 
which are designated as Buildings A, B, C, and D. The applicants are also in the process of 
preparing a condominium plat nearby. The front of the buildings will face the parking lot. The 
landscaping includes a utility corridor, so the trees at that location cannot exceed 12 feet in height. 
The site plan was detennined to meet the City's landscaping requirements. Ms. Oakman next 
reviewed the design and street elevations. The colors, materials, textures, and rooflines will be 
varied, and they will include canopies. 

Chair Cragun asked about the timing of the construction of the buildings and the dedication of 855 
West to become a City road. City Plmmer/Economic Development Director, Grant Crowell, stated 
that the plans are being prepared to mobilize the project. Several entities have committed to the 
site, so things are progressing forward, ostensibly at the same time. 

Chair Cragun invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission. 

Matt Kelly from Brixton Partners was thrilled with the project and ready to get going. The 
buildings will be beautiful and will have phenomenal tenants. With regard to the road, Mr. Kelly 
stated that it is imperative to have it completed about the same time as the project, if not sooner. 
They are committed to upgrading it to qualify as a public road. They hope to break ground within 
two weeks of approval. The completion goal for turning the buildings over to the tenants and 
owners in September of this year. 

Mr. Crowell read an email he received from Shivam Shah that he asked Mr. Crowell to read. 
Mr. Shah thanked the City for being such an outstanding partner. Brixton Partners has other 
projects they will be bringing to the Planning Commission. Of the 24 units being developed, 18 
units have been pre-sold to companies that will enhance the economy of Bluffdale. 

Chair Cragun reported that the item involves an administrative action and will not include a public 
hearing. The Planning Commission serves as the Land Use Authority for the application. 

Stephen Walston moved to approve the Covent Garden Site Plan Application 2020-21, subject 
to the following: 

Conditions: 
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1. That all requirements of the City Codes and adopted ordinances are met and 
adhered to. 

2. That the applicant continue to revise the project drainage report to be in 
accordance with City standards and specifications. 

3. That the applicant continue to revise the project drawings through the 
Engineering Department review process, to be in accordance with City 
standards and specifications. 

4. That the applicant dedicate the required canal water shares or water rights to 
the City of Bluffdale in the amount of 5.0 Acre-feet per irrigable acre within the 
project. 

5. That the applicant execute a Stormwater Maintenance Agreement with the City 
of Bluffdale and record this agreement against the property. 

6. That the applicant dedicate to the City of Bluffdale, a drinking water easement 
for all city-owned drinking water infrastructure within the property. 

7. That a Land Disturbance Permit and SWPPP plan is approved prior to any 
pre-construction meeting, construction activities, and issuance of a building 
permit. 

8. That the project adheres to all requirements of the International Fire Code. 

9. That all public park strips, landscaping, irrigation, and maintenance adjacent 
to the project are the responsibility of the property owner or management 
company established for the project. 

10. That all common/open spaces, landscaping, parking areas, and site amenities 
are owned and maintained by the property owner or management company 
established for the project. 

11. That the applicants or owners apply for signate permits in accordance with City 
Codes. 

Kory Luker seconded the motion. Vote on motion: Kory Luker-Aye, Stephen Walston-Aye, 
Johnny Loumis, Jr.-Aye, Debbie Cragun-Aye. The motion passed unanimously. 

Discussion Item 

4. Planning Commission Business (Planning Session for Upcoming Items, Follow up, etc.) 
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